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Newtown Board of Education Virtual Meeting 
CIP/Facilities/Finance Sub-Committee Minutes 

March 11, 2021, 5:30 p.m. 
 

 
 
Call to Order: The BOE CIP Sub Committee meeting was called to order at  5:35 by Mrs. 
Leidlein.   
 
Participants:  Debbie Leidlein, Sub Committee & Board Member, Deborra Zukowski,  Sub-
Committee & Board Member, Tanja Vadas, Director of Business, Robert Gerbert, Director of 
Facilities, Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue, Superintendent 
Absent:  Dan Delia, Sub Committee Chair 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 1  Approval of December 9, 2020 and January 14, 2021  BOE CIP Sub Committee 
Minutes  
              
Mrs. Leidlein made a motion to approve the minutes of  December 9, 2020.  Mrs. Zukowski  
moved the motion.  Mrs. Leidlein seconds the motion.  All in favor.  Motion passes unanimously 
for the minutes of December 9, 2020. 
Mrs. Leidlein stated she was not present for the January 14, 2021 Sub Committee meeting.  
Therefore, due to not enough Sub Committee members present, the January 14, 2021 minutes 
could not be approved.  These minutes have been tabled until the next Sub Committee meeting. 
  
Item 2  Municipal Building Committee  
Mr. Gerbert stated this committee is ramping up and has been established.  Ned Simpson from 
the Board of Finance is the Chair of the group.  Mr. Gerbert mentioned some of the members on 
the committee, Fred Hurley, Allen Adriani, Zack Marchetti, Mrs. Leidlein, Ms. Zukowski.  The 
first meeting is March 24th.  The first task will be to evaluate all school and town buildings, put 
together a planning document which would include; inventory of buildings that includes 
equipment in buildings, and approximate age.  He said there may be a possibility of including a 
cost estimate on each building so that the committee could start to plan accordingly when adding 
items whether on the CIP or within operating budgets. 
Dr. Rodrigue asked Mr. Gerbert how long did he anticipate this committee will take.   
Mr. Gerbert stated he asked Mr. Simpson if this was something on-going which Mr. Simpson 
stated at some point it will come to a conclusion.  Mr. Gerbert thought possibly in the fall.  
Mrs. Vadas asked what he meant by addressing inventory.  
Mr. Gerbert stated mechanical equip. roofs, doors, HVAC etc.  A lot of core building systems 
that are the most expensive.  
 
Item 3  HOM Lighting Project 
Mr. Gerbert stated this has now progressed with a target start date of March 22nd.  He stated the 
work would be completed at night once students leave from 4pm to 10pm.  Hopefully they will 
finish up by mid to late April. 
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Mrs. Leidlein asked if it would take a month.   
Mr. Gerbert stated he is hoping to complete the project in 4-6 weeks and with the April break it 
should line up with finishing at that time. 
Ms. Zukowski wanted a clarification on the project in regards to being estimated at just under 
$90K and that it will be pulled off the CIP, and if so did it go well.   
Mr. Gerbert stated yes.   
Ms. Zukowski stated on the CIP it says the $425K for year one for Head O’Meadow is called 
VFD & Pump Replacement in addition to the lighting and she asked if there was anything left in 
year 1 for Head O’Meadow.  
Mr. Gerbert stated no, originally that was bundled together with the boilers and then split on the 
CIP.  The VFDs and pumps will be part of the boiler work.  He further said this project is strictly 
lighting that will start on March 22nd. 
Ms. Zukowski then asked if there would be an increase in the $425K that the boiler and water 
heaters had for year 2 on the CIP.   
Mr. Gerbert stated no, the $425K will cover the boilers, pumps and VFDs. 
 
Item 4 Reed Lighting/Boiler Project 
Mr. Gerbert stated Reed was still in the works.  Greenleaf Energy which was selected for Head 
O’Meadow did the lighting audit for Reed which is included in the attached document.  We had 
this at $1.5M on the CIP.  Greenleaf has the lighting project cost at just under $400K with 
anticipated rebates.  With the rebates it could bring the lighting portion down to $260K.  
Greenleaf is still crunching numbers on the heating side.  Mr. Gerbert said we will be well shy of 
the $1.5M.  The heating side could be around $500K.  Greenleaf has the lighting rebate at $95K 
and we may add $60-$70K more on top of that, so probably a rebate closer to$160K coupled 
with the heating project.  We might be able to have this job all in after rebates at $700-$800K.  
He indicated that it will be very favorable with the taxpayers.   
 
Item 5 Year-to-Year Maintenance Needs Discussion 
Mr. Gerbert stated that this was an item that the Sub Committee Chair, wanted to discuss.   
Ms. Zukowski stated this is a follow up from a conversation with a concern around the how 
maintenance is being done right now and that the amount of maintenance needed may not be able 
to be done as necessary in order to keep things in good condition. 
Mr. Gerbert stated he was just trying to express a need and if there is more money available to 
spend for facilities in order to try to catch up on deferred maintenance.  He said he understands 
the crunch of a budget while trying to be aware of the taxpayers.     
Ms. Zukowski asked if there is any way to expand the 5 year plan to cover the operational side of 
maintenance expenses per site.   
Mr. Gerbert stated we can certainly work on that and having this good municipal committee with 
more people and more eyes to address these pressing needs.  He stated the timing could not be 
better at putting this committee together.   
Mrs. Leidlein asked if he had some examples of urgent projects that would be put to the top of 
this list.  
Mr. Gerbert stated for example, with the Middle School, there is aging roof top units, and at the 
High School, Reed and Head O’Meadow, we have some aging building controls systems. 
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Dr. Rodrigue stated giving credence to school buildings for example, where Hawley would fall if 
someone was looking across a scope of something really old as opposed to ventilation.  How will 
that play a role in that Committee. 
Mr. Gerbert stated hopefully we get a good conversation going and try to work off the facts.   
Ms. Zukowski asked does legislation set requirements for HVAC and will we be including that 
in our research.  
Mr. Gerbert said he doesn’t know if we will get into that level of detail because that is more 
operational. He also said the hard part of this committee is that there is a lot of stuff that needs to 
get done and we are both fighting the same battle.   
Dr. Rodrigue stated she did not think prioritizing is a good point, and was under the impression it 
is more about what we have in inventory across the municipality and schools.  From there it 
lends credence to when you are going to put something in a CIP, with either side you have the 
argument.   
Mr. Gerbert stated this will say a lot for when we go forward in the future. 
 
 
Item 6 Financial Update Including COVID Expenses 
 
Mrs. Vadas talked about the Cyber Liability Policy.  As of June 30th, CIRMA will no longer 
carry the cyber liability policy.  Corvus  (information attached) has the same policy with 3 levels 
of coverage; $1M for liability with a $10K deductible, level 2 would be $2M liability with a 10K 
deductible or level 3 at $3M liability with a $15K deductible.  The level 1 policy could take 
effect on March 15th  with the cost at $20,740. 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated the Town has agreed to begin their policy in March.  She said she would like 
to recommend the level 1 policy for the $20,740 to the Board of Education.  Quotes are only 
good through next week and stated there is a very quick turnaround.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked what the cost was for the Cyber Liability in our current policy,   
Mrs. Vadas stated this portion was included with our CIRMA LAP policy so you can’t really 
break out the costs.  
Ms. Zukowski asked how often we renew our CIRMA policy.  
Mrs. Vadas stated every year. 
Ms. Zukowski stated maybe we could pass this onto the full board if time is of the essence. 
Mrs. Leidlien stated whether or not it requires board approval we should discuss this with the 
Chair of the Board. 
Ms. Zukowski said it would be good to have a sense of what the reduced cost of our policy 
would be without this cyber liability policy included. 
Mrs. Vadas said she would try to reach out to get that answer. 
Dr. Rodrigue asked Mrs. Vadas if she has checked with  other districts as she would be interested 
to see what other districts are doing.  She also stated we should reach out to other districts to see 
if they have additional information and she would add it to the next BOE agenda. 
 
Mrs. Vadas then moved on to the financial update.  She stated there is a change from last month. 
We incurred an additional $33K so our new balance for February is a -$87,423 from last month 
when we were at $55K.  She said the largest change was in our salary account with about $100K 
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that went down.  A positive offset was in Other Purchased Services with an additional $45K, and 
Supplies with an additional $40K.  She said other accounts were small and the total was about 
$22K.   
 
Mrs. Vadas further discussed more detailed accounts and also going through encumbrances and 
balances.  
 
Ms. Zukowski stated we were expecting to get $1.8M on the Excess Cost Grant but instead we 
are getting $170K less than that.   
Mrs. Vadas stated our budget was $1.8M and our December projection was $1.479M, so March 
came in a bit higher from budget to what we anticipate is $267K less.  She said the approved 
budget is based on what we put in for last year.  The $1.8M was built on a certain amount of 
expenses.  When the rate goes down the expenses goes down. 
 
Ms. Zukowski and Ms. Vadas then discussed the SpEd contingency and the transferring of funds.   
 
Ms. Vadas talked further about contracted services where our cafeteria fund is.  She said we 
included a full year estimate and had a meeting with Whitsons.  They presented what they 
thought what the full year loss would be.  She said we accrued a little bit of profit at the High 
School.  The other schools are still losing quite a bit of money due to the not having the revenue 
to offset the cost.    She further said she accrued an additional $74K to bring the total loss of the 
lunch program for the full year to $324K.  This is happening all over with other districts.  She 
has a good forecast in place and does not anticipate a change for the balance of the year. 
  
She said with Transportation she tightened the belts in encumbrances.  She stated she increased 
the balance by $50K. 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated Virtual Net Metering has been a proven winner, and she is anticipating over a 
$350K balance right now.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked about the virtual net metering and if it was included within the Object code 
600 Supplies… 
Mrs. Vadas stated yes.   
Ms. Zukowski asked if it is not pulled out in terms of other revenue.   
Mrs. Vadas said no it is not revenue it is credits. 
 
Mrs. Vadas talked about COVID expenses (see attached).  She stated there has not been much of 
a change with COVID expenses.  She indicated she has looked at encumbrances for technology 
and the number could shift a bit.  She stated the anticipated column has gone down, which is still 
at $2.4M in COVID expenses.  The grant offset was $380K and the   
Town total offset was $565K.  There is a potential total savings of $764K.   She will continue to 
monitor and will adjust the potential savings up or down.   She indicated with expenses she 
hasn’t seen anything new in about a month or two.  
Mr. Gerbert stated that facilities seemed to be pretty good with supplies, except for wipes.  The 
High School and Middle School go through a lot of wipes due to changing classes all day. 
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Mr. Gerbert said if we have to spend another $25K for the rest of the year that would probably be 
the last of it.  He said we are stocked up on sanitzer and disinfect spray.  
Dr. Rodrigue said she is not worried about COVID expenses such as wipes, PPE  as we will be 
getting another rendition of funds.  She stated she has a good estimation provided by the CAPSS 
organization for every district but would not elaborate on that any further.   
Mr. Gerbert stated for the supplies that we do need we  can get them pretty quickly.  Shipments 
usually come next day service so there are no concerns. 
 
 
Adjournment:   
 
Mrs. Leidlein made a motion to adjourn the meeting.   Mrs. Zukowski moved the motion.  Mrs. 
Leidlein seconds the motion.  All in favor.  Motion passes and the meeting was adjourned at     
6:30 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Joanne Morris 
 
THESE ARE DRAFT MINUTES AND ARE SUBJECT TO THE APPROVAL OF THE BOE 
CIP/FACILITIES/FINANCE SUB COMMITTEE 
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